
The Village of Nelsonville Board of Trustees

Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, June 21, 2022

The Village of Nelsonville Board of Trustees, met at 7:30 pm, on Tuesday, June 21, 2022, for their regular meeting, with Mayor Winward presiding, Trustees Campanile, Moroney, Maloney and Zhynovitch present.
Pledge to the Flag
Trustee Winward opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Vouchers
Abstract #1, in the amount of $80,584.40 was audited and ordered paid by a motion from Trustee Campanile, seconded by Trustee Moroney, enacted all in favor.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the April meeting was approved by a motion from Trustee Zhynovitch, seconded by Trustee Campanile, enacted all in favor. 
Correspondence

NYS Department of Public Service re: energy conservation assistance
Mayor Winward summarized the letter, which informs of a program to assist residents with reducing energy costs and help with utility bills. The attached flyer will be posted at Village Hall. 
Maria Costello re:  concerns about Philipstown Highway Garage monopole

Reports
Treasurer’s Report

The clerk read the Treasurer’s Report, and stated that the Village started the month of May with $263,979.63 in the General Fund. $5,777.17 was received in revenues, and $5,530.60 was paid in payroll, and $41,416.75 in vouchers, for a total of $46,947.35 in disbursements. The current total of the General Fund is $354,842.58; $222,809.45 (Checking) $132,033.13 (Savings).  
Mayor Winward
Mayor Winward reported that the Individual Coverage Health Reimbursement Account has been set up for the clerk. She also reported that the Royal Carting bulk trash pickup was a success. There was a garbage truck breakdown that led to disruption of regular garbage pickup, but that was quickly resolved. Lastly, she reported that there are two open seats on the Planning Board, as Steve Marino has moved to the Village of Cold Spring, and Ezra Clementson is now on the Haldane School Board of Education. She stated that an ad was placed in the local papers, and interested parties can email the Village Clerk. Mayor Winward then publicly thanked Mr. Marino and Mr. Clementson for their years of service to the Village. 
Trustee Moroney 
Trustee Moroney reported that Marc has repaired some of the potholes in the Village with cold patch. Mayor Winward added that the cold patch was used on the potholes that needed immediate attention, and hot patch will be used to finish filling the remaining potholes. 

Trustee Moroney reported on a meeting he attended at the Town Hall regarding military tribute flags, which could be flown on poles throughout the Town of Philipstown, including the Village. These flags would honor veterans and active-duty servicemen. There would be no cost to the Village, and families would purchase the flags. While all residents agreed on the importance of honoring veterans, there was some discussion among residents in the audience as to whether the signs are distracting or interfere with the natural look of the Village. One resident stated she feels they are depressing and militaristic. Another resident stated that she enjoys seeing the flags in other municipalities. There were some suggestions that the flags should only be displayed between Memorial Day and July 4. Trustee Moroney stated that the Town will ultimately decide if the program goes forward, but they did want input from the villages. Mayor Winward directed the clerk to put the tribute flag discussion on the agenda for next month. 
Trustee Zhynovitch
Trustee Zhynovitch reported that the Boy Scouts will be moving and securing the small foot bridge located in the Nelsonville Woods at the Secor Street trailhead. It is currently sitting precariously on some rocks. Trustee Campanile added that the Scouts will use pavers to level and secure the bridge. Mayor Winward thanked Trustee Campanile and the Scouts for their time and efforts. 
Presentations
Philipstown Food Scrap Program

Councilwoman Judy Farrell of the Town of Philipstown gave an overview of the pilot program, where residents can collect food scraps in a countertop container, which can then be dumped into a larger container that is brought to the town dump on Lane Gate Road on Saturday mornings. There is a $20 fee for residents who wish to participate, and includes the two bins and a supply of recyclable bin liners. Councilwoman Farrell stated that the program reduces the Town’s carbon footprint, as well as reducing the amount of garbage that residents generate. 

Ombudsman Program
Judy Farrell, who is also the director of the regional office of the New York State Ombudsman Program, gave a presentation on the program. The Ombudsman Program is an advocate and resource for older adults and people with disabilities who live in nursing homes, assisted living, and other licensed adult care homes. Ombudsmen help residents understand and exercise their rights to good care in an environment that promotes and protects their dignity and quality of life. Councilwoman Farrell stated that volunteers are always needed for the program, and are trained extensively.
Resolutions 
Street Maintenance
Mayor Winward read the resolution authorizing the mayor to execute the contract with Marc’s Landscaping for street maintenance and snow removal. Upon motion by Trustee Maloney, seconded by Trustee Campanile, the resolution was approved, all in favor. 
Fire Protection Agreement
Mayor Winward read the resolution authorizing the mayor to execute the contract with Cold Spring Fire Company No. 1 to provide fire protection services for the Village of Nelsonville. Upon motion by Trustee Zhynovitch, seconded by Trustee Moroney, the resolution was approved, all in favor. 

Philipstown HUB
Mayor Winward read the resolution authorizing the mayor to execute the contract with Philipstown HUB to make mental health and addiction resources available to the residents of the Village of Nelsonville. Upon motion by Trustee Campanile, seconded by Trustee Zhynovitch, the resolution was approved, all in favor. 
Old Business

Potential ARPA Projects
Mayor Winward gave a quick update on the Putnam County funding. The funds that the Village expected to be unrestricted are now restricted, with the county lumping ARPA and Tax Share funds. The HVAC funding will now be shifted to that funding source. Mayor Winward gave an update on the HVAC, stating that the Board chose Folkes Home Services to do the installation, and that they were one of the three quotes requested by the Village. A deposit has been put down, with the work hopefully beginning in the next few weeks. Mayor Winward stated that the new system will be much more efficient and eliminate the need for fossil fuels. Trustee Maloney added that, although the shift will be from oil to an electric based system, the oil burner and tank will be kept in place as a back-up. 
Trustee Campanile gave a brief summary of his research of different hybrid meeting systems. They typically involve a computer, monitor, camera, speakers and microphone. He stated that he was able to visit the Village of Cold Spring, and Jeff Vidakovich, Village Clerk, gave a tour of their setup. It is self-contained, on a cart, and is maintained by the IT company that the Village of Nelsonville currently uses, Managed Technologies. There would be an initial cost of approximately $5-6,000, and a $25/month fee. Trustee Campanile stated that this system would require no drilling into walls and is a nice option. 
Mayor Winward gave an overview of other potential ARPA projects, and stated that the Village wants community input to ensure that the funds are spent appropriately. She explained the differences between restricted and unrestricted funds, and stated that although the county tax share is currently restricted, she hopes it will become unrestricted in the future and has advocated for this with the county commissioner. The mayor will update the public at board meetings. 
Trustee Zyhnovitch stated that she has so far received one ballpark quote for solar panel installation, and that the Village needs to determine if the project needs to go out for bid. She stated that is proving challenging to find a company that will install on a commercial/municipal building, and that the tax breaks that a homeowner might receive would not apply to the Village.
Open to the Floor

A resident expressed her concerns regarding the proposed monopole on the Philipstown Highway Garage salt shed. She stated that she is opposed to any large antenna or tower, and stated the Village was told back in 2018 that it was not a good location for a cell tower. A discussion ensued among audience members about alternative locations, and whether installation would then give other vendors an opportunity to use the tower. Mayor Winward explained to the audience members the purpose of the proposed tower, which to be used by Emergency Services for the county and local first responders. After she and Trustee Moroney visited the site back in April, the mayor has since followed up with the director of Emergency Services, and was informed of the following:

· the proposed tower is no longer a monopole but a tower (due to corrosion concerns with the salt shed)
· that the proposed tower is not a cell tower 

· it will connect by internet rather than microwave
· the original projection of a 90 foot tall tower has now changed to 90-100 feet

· its sole purpose is for public safety, to be utilized by the fire departments, police departments, ambulance and DOT in an emergency or disaster. 

Mayor Winward stated that she was also informed that Motorola, a radio vendor, wants to assist in putting in place an emergency system for schools to utilize the tower. She stated that she is hopeful that the original intent of the tower would remain, and that the Village can get that in writing from the county. The mayor stated that the county has explained the need for new technology, being that the current emergency services in this area use a low frequency system and cell phones, which are hampered by topography and a lack of cell service. 
Discussion ensued among residents about the proposed tower, including alternate locations, rationale/need, and questions as to whether it is the Town of Philipstown’s jurisdiction or the Village of Nelsonville’s. Mayor Winward stated that the Village attorney has been consulted, and that the Village will be proactive about what our responsibility for review is. The mayor stated she will continue to inform the public.
Lastly, a resident asked if there was any follow up on the tree fungus on some of the non-fruit bearing pear trees on Main Street/State Route 301. Mayor Winward stated that she has done some research, and the Village of Cold Spring tree committee gave some information. The mayor will call the State Department of Transportation. Other residents suggested the DEC or Cornell Cooperative Extension may be able to help. 
Adjournment

Upon motion of Trustee Moroney, seconded by Trustee Maloney, enacted all in favor, the meeting was adjourned at 8:57pm.
Respectfully presented, 

Melissa Harris
Village Clerk

